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Community Events & Activities 

Membership Code Review (Meeting #1) 

We will be starting the review process for our Membership Code. Join us on 

November 29 at 5pm in the Community Room (Band Office).  

Membership Code Clarification 

Å Membership in Abegweit First Nation is governed by the Custom Membership 

Code, not the Indian Act. 

Å The Membership Code has been in place since 1985. 

Å The Band Council has no authority to amend the Membership Code. The Code 

can only be amended by a majority vote of eligible voters. 

Å The Band Council has set up a community consultation meeting to engage the 

Abegweit community and receive feedback as to what changes should be made to 

the Membership Code. The date for the community consultation is November 29, 

2016. 

Å After receiving community feedback, proposed changes to the Membership Code 

can be put forward to a vote.  

Å Any changes to the Code would have to be supported by a majority vote (50 

percent plus 1) of eligible voters.  

 

"Be Aware and Get Your Share" 

Parents: Did you know that there is FREE money available for YOUR child's 

education? No catch! The Canada Learning Bond (CLB) is money that the 

Government of Canada will deposit directly into a savings account that can only be 

used for YOUR child's education - no contribution required.  Abegweit First Nation 

will be holding a workshop to get your children set up with a savings ac count on 

Tuesday November 29 from 10-11am in the Community Room. Please message us 

if you are interested in attending the workshop!  Please contact:: 

CameronMacDonald - (902) 388-1773 Ctmacdonald@gov.pe.ca 

 

December 3 at 1:30pm 

Abegweit Youth Christmas Party - Murphyõs Community Centre (Bowling)  

December 6th at the Band Office 

Land Use Session ð Elders (lunch), Youth (4pm) 

December 7  

Abegweit Christmas Bonus (Contact Mary Ellen if Direct Deposit bank 

changes) 

December 15  

Abegweit Christmas Office Closure (Reopen January 2) 

 

Miôkmaq Language 

Tuesdays 5:30 to 6:30pm  

 

A.A. Meetings Thursdays  

8 to 9pm 

 

Foot Care Clinics for 

Diabetics and Elders 

every six weeks 

 

¶ Blood Collection Clinics: 

Thursdays 8 to 10am 

 

¶ Home Care Clientsô Meals 

on Wheels Thursdays 

 

Bi-weekly Prenatal 

Classes 

 

mailto:Ctmacdonald@gov.pe.ca


 

 

 

 

Adult Education:  

Classes have resumed and we have 6 participants in the GED program and 2 participants working to obtain their 

academic credits. If you are interested in the GED program or if you have credits to complete towards your GED 

certificate please contact Linda Fraser (902 676-2043), next semester starts in January. 

 

Holland College:  

Holland College will be hosting a Province Wide Campus Tour Day on February 04th 2017. If you are interested in 

one of the programs offered by the college this is a great opportunity to visit the classroom, speak to the 

instructors and students.  

 

  

We are pleased to include our new Epekwitk 

Gardens and Preserves pamphlet! We are 

getting the garden ready for the winter 

ahead. This past season was a huge success! 

We had Chef Toni Geraci visit our garden and 

The Shepherdõs Farm. Our garden team went 

on a road trip to visit Hope Blooms in Halifax 

and we have been focusing on how to 

expand the garden and develop 

programming that will help build capacity in 

our First Nation community and other First 

Nation communities. We hope you enjoyed 

the fresh fruits and vegetables from the 

community garden this season. Stay tuned for 

updates on what will be going on next season! 

 

 

MCPEI Employment Services 

 

Epekwitk Gardens & Preserves 



 

 

 

Miékmaq Artisans Training Project 

Islanders wanting to connect with the labour  force are learning traditional arts and crafts as a way to broaden 

their skills and make them more employable. A partnership between the provincial and federal governments and 

the Aboriginal community, the 20 -week Abegweit First Nation Miékmaq Artisan Project exposes participants to 

classroom and hand-on training in Miékmaq arts and crafts including bead work, quilting, moccasins, harvesting 

sweet grass and other herbs, and more. Participants can also engage in planning development and business 

techniques of Abegweit First Nationés community garden and learn how it contributes to food tourism and 

making Prince Edward Island Canadaés Food Island.  

 

æParticipants are learning valuable marketable skills that will enhance their quality of life, while connecting 

traditional arts and crafts with economic opportunities,ç said Chief Brian Francis, Abegweit First Nation.  

 

Participants may choose to continue to grow the skills they learn in the program and turn them into a small 

business for themselves making and selling their Miékmaq artisan crafts. One participant, who had never been 

exposed to sewing before this work experience project, has since purchased her own sewing machine so that she 

can continue quilting and sewing once the project ends. 

 

æFor us, this project has been another great example of various levels of government and community working 

together, and we are so pleased with the outcome for the participants,ç said Sherri Barrett, Director of 

Employment Services with the Miékmaq Confederacy of PEI.  

 

Funding is provided by SkillsPEI and the Aboriginal Skills and Employment Training Strategy (ASETS) coordinated 

through the Miékmaq Confederacy of PEI on behalf of Abegweit First Nation. We are thrilled with the progress of 

this group and their dedication t o our community and 

success in this training project.  

 
 
 
 
  

Project Updates 

 



 

 

 

 

Comprehensive Community Plan 2016 

We secured additional proposal-driven funding to develop a new Comprehensive Community Plan. This plan will 

be community driven and community owned. John Ryan Francis has been hired at the CCP Coordinator and will 

be holding a CCP launch in the near future. He will also be holding community engagement sessions to collect 

input for our community plan in the areas of Governance, Land & Resources, Health & Wellness, Infrastructure 

Development, Culture, Social, and Economy. Everyone is encouraged to participate in these sessions to have your 

voice heard and your future hopes for our community included in our Comprehensive Community Plan.  

 

Land Use Plan  

We have started the process of Land Use Planning this fall. The land use plan will identify the various uses of our 

reserve lands in Abegweit First Nation. We have an upcoming Elderés lunch to discuss the Land Use Plan on 

December 6th at the Band Office. That evening, we will be holding a session for the Youth at 4pm as well! Join 

Steve Epworth for one of the sessions on December 6th.  

 

Family Violence Prevention 

We have secured additional funding to hold Family Violence Prevention workshops again. Stay tuned fo r 

upcoming sessions this winter.  

 

Mawiomi Building Expansion 

The Mawiomi Building Expansion Project started in November. This project will provide a concrete foundation, 

wheel chair access to the downstairs and indoor bathrooms. The plan is to have the building ready for use by 

March 2017. 

 

Charlottetown Waterfront D evelopment  

The Charlottetown waterfront development proposal from the Mi'kmaq Confederacy of P.E.I. is one step closer to 

happening. Don MacKenzie and Chief Francis held a community consultation session on November 21 to gather 

input on building design, programs and services and any other questions or clarification attendees had.   

 

Fort Amherst Lighthouse, Rodd Mill River Resort and Provincial Golf Courses 

As the Federal Government is legally and constitutionally required to consult with the First Nations when they are 

considering divesting of any Crown property, MCPEI received consultation notifications respecting the divestiture 

of various lightho use located on Prince Edward Island. As part of the consultation process, MCPEI on behalf of 

the First Nations highlighted the assertion of Aboriginal title to all of PEI and stated that no conveyance of Crown 

property could take place until the consent of  the Mi'kmaq had been obtained. We are now involved in 

preliminary negotiations with the Federal Government to examine what type of agreement the parties could 

potentially come to which might lead to the Mi'kmaq providing consent. These discussions are at an early stage 

and we are still examining what a possible agreement might look like. No agreement will be reached without 

taking formal direction from the respective Band Councils. We held a community consultation on November 21 

in Scotchfort to discuss the Charlottetown Waterfront Development, Fort Amherst Lighthouse, Rodd Mill River 

Resort, Provincial Golf Courses and the new Cornwall Bypass Realignment.  

 

 



 

 

 

Commercial Fishery  

Planning sessions will soon be started for the 2017 season. The following plans are active and will be revised 

annually,  

- Harvest   - Human Resource 

- Training   - Vessel Repair  

- Work   - Financial 

- Asset Replacement 

The Fishery Committee consists of 9 positions and people are needed to fill a few vacant spots. Please notify 

fisheries if you want to join the committee.  

 

Commercial  Fishery 

The fishery department as recently done a detailed vessel assessment on all its fleets. The purpose of this is to 

determine the current repair and maintenance levels as well as fishing efficiency and current value of our fleets. 

 

AICFI ð Atlantic Integrated Commercial Fishery Initiative  

The AICFI program is set to expire at the end of 2015 fiscal year. Long term business plans, with financials, and 

long term asset replacement plans have been developed. These plans are to detail how the Bandõs Fishery is to 

be self-sustaining upon completion of the AICFI program. These annual plans will be reviewed each year. 

 

Fish and Wildlife Habitat Restoration  

The stream enhancement program will again focus its attention again on the Midgell River system for 201 7, as 

well as the Northlake genetically distinct salmon project and the Savage Harbour restoration project . Planning is 

partnered with Province of PEI, DFO, Morell River Management, Souris and Area Wildlife Federation, MCPEI and 

Abegweit. Funding is being sought again from the Aboriginal Funds for Species at Risk and the Atlantic Salmon 

Federation, and the PEI Wildlife Conservation Fund.  

 

Forestry Crew  

A forestry plan is being developed for the long term 

viability of the co -managed agreement with the 

Province for 900 acres we currently utilize. A 

professional forester will help us identify the current 

wood specie and project future reforestation on these 

lands. A used tractor was obtained to enable our crew 

to now haul and stack logs cut by our crew. 

 

Aquaculture   

Abegweit, MCPEI and APC Fishery Business 

Development Team aquaculture specialist are working 

towards obtaining an oyster lease area for future 

development and oppo rtunities, as well as a new 

scallop aquaculture opportunity.  

Natural Resources 

 



 

 

 
 

We have approximately 66 students registered in 10 

different Provincial schools this fall with the majority of 38 

attending Mount Stewart Consolidated School. In 

September we started our school year with a cultural 

session for our teachers and Principal, which included a 

smudge for all. 

 

As October was MiõKmaq History month, Jennie Thompson 

of Mount Stewart Library was interested in putting on a 

celebration at the Library in recognition of it.  She invited our drummers and singers from our community, and 

also, invited students from Mount Stewart School to come and partake. We presented them with posters and a 

couple of indigenous books. It was a great event and we wish to extend our thanks to them for a job well done.  

 

Our Youth Worker, Tyler Murphy, has his after school group at Mount Stewart Consolidated School every 

Monday from 3pm -4:30pm for ages 6 ð 12 to enable our youth to get help with homework and have some fun 

activities. 

 

Homework Club is well underway in Scotchfort for ages 12-18, three evenings a week on Monday, Wednesday 

and Thursday from 3:30 ð 6pm in the lower level of the Chapel (GED) to help students complete their homework 

assignments or get some extra help with Linda, as needed. 

 

We, along with the sponsorship of MCPEI, have also started a new Homework Club for the younger students of 

K-Grade 8 at the lower level of the PRIDE building in Scotchfort. This is a new venture and it is going very well 

and we hope to add help for Morell and Rocky Point younger students in the near future.  

 

I have been asked to sit on a Residential School Education Tri-Provincial Committee along with representatives of 

the Department of Education of the three provinces, UPEI Faculty of Education, MCPEI and Charlene Bearhead 

TRC Education Lead, to work on the development of a Residential School framework/model curriculum for 

grades kindergarten to 12. This will involve aboriginal input from many elders and aboriginal teachers fro m the 3 

provinces and we hope to have this in place for September 2017. 

 

Sessions have been held in our surrounding communities in 

regard to the Provincial School reviews and Re-zoning 

questions which is done by the PEI Public Schools Branch 

every 5 years. We have also had a session in our community 

to enable any parents to come forward with and questions 

or suggestions they may have in regard to it.  

 

Our Post-secondary students are busy in their first semester 

of studies. If they are in need of any help they can contact 

David Varis at UPEI for assistance, as Sherri Russell is on 

leave for the year. 

Education 

 



 

 

 

¶ Flu Shot Clinics started in October.  Flu Shots are still available by appointment.  Please call the Wellness 

Centre at (902)676- 3007 for an appointment.  

 

¶ Blood Collection Thursdays 9:00 am ð 10:00 am 

 

¶ Jennifer Knockwood continues to meet with the Oral Health Tripartite Working Group on a quarterly basis. 

 

¶ Pam Gough, Dental Hygienist from Health Canada, came for a visit on October 19th to screen the children 0-7 

years of age for the Childrenõs Oral Health Initiative Program 

 

¶ October 28th, we held a Halloween Party for children ages 5-12 years of age.  It was a successful turnout with 

32 participants. 

 

¶ October 31st, we held a Halloween Party for the Daycare children after their trick or treating adventure in the 

community. 

 

¶ Child Development Team meetings every second Tuesday at the Wellness Centre. 

 

¶ November 18th, we celebrated International Childrenõs Day with a pancake breakfast, games and a scavenger 

hunt. 

 

¶ November 23rd, Menõs Health Day included educational topics, health checks, prizes, pampering and lunch. 

 

¶ Friday December 2nd, we will be hosting a Kidõs Christmas Craft day for children 5-12 years of age, 10:00 am 

to 11:00 am, snacks provided. 

 

¶ Sept27, 28th and 29th, Staff attended the conference in Brudenell  òAssisting victims of Family Violence in 

Aboriginal Communities: Training of frontline workersó 

 

¶ Oct 6th, Ashley Jadis and Charlene Robertson attended Transport, Lifting, Repositioning   (TLR) Training. 

¶ Oct 21, 2016 Ashley Jadis had successfully completed 40 hours of Theoretical and Practical Instruction in 

Basic, Advanced and Diabetic Foot Care Management from the Senior Watch Learning Centre, St. John.  

 

¶ November 24 @ 130-300: ôElders Drop Inõ had a Presentation on Vitamin B 12 activities. 

 

¶ December 1 @ 11:00-1:00: Elders Christmas Social (Combination of a meal and Elders Drop In).  

 

¶ December 8 @130-300: ôElders Drop Inõ: 2 hour Arthritis Workshop.  

 

¶ January 12 @ 130-330: ôElders Drop Inõ: Presentation on Foot Care Management, knitting and activities 

 

Miõkmaq Wellness Centre 



 

 

 

 

¶ January 19 @ 130-330: ôElders Drop Inõ Presentation on Iron Supplements and activities 

 

¶ January 26 @ 130-330: ôElders Drop Inõ: Presentation on Shingles and activities 

 

¶ February 2 @ 130-330: ôElders Drop Inõ: Presentation on Pain Management and activities 

 

¶ February 9 @ 130-330: ôElders Drop Inõ Presentation on Anxiety and creating a dream catcher in tribute to the 

Elders 

 

¶ February 16 @ 130-330: ôElders Drop Inõ Presentation on 7 Sacred Teachings and activities 

 

¶ February 23 @ 130-330: ô Elders Drop Inõ Presentation on Falls Prevention and activities 

 

¶ Meals on Wheels program runs every Thursday for those with an assessed need.  

 

¶ The Wellness Centre has been keeping a close eye on each communityõs water to ensure safe and clean 

drinking water for everyone. A training session was just offered by the Atlantic Policy Congress to bring us up 

to speed on the latest practices to monitor and protect our water. If you have any enquiri es concerning your 

water, please donõt hesitate to contact the Wellness Centre. 

 

¶ National Diabetes Day was held on November 14/16.  A gathering with bingo, snacks and prizes were 

enjoyed by all. 

 

¶ Foot Care is provided every 6 weeks or by appointment 

 

¶ Cooking Classes were held on September 20/16 and were held every 2 weeks after that.  Attendance has 

been on the rise.  This is in partnership with the Heart & Stroke Foundation of PEI 

 

¶ Good Food Boxes have been popular and will continue monthly until May 2017. 

 

¶ A Diabetes Breakfast has been held one Wednesday morning a month from 8:30 to 9:30 am.  Stay tuned to 

FB regarding upcoming dates. 

 

¶ Abegweit On the Move:  A walking club that meets every Friday morning from 10:30 to 11:30.   

 

¶ AA 8 pm to 9 pm (every Thursday)  

 

¶ Mi'kmaq language 5:30 pm to 6:30 pm  (every Tuesday) 

 

¶ Beading Class 6:30 pm to 7:30 pm 

 

¶ Youth Programs:  Youth group (all youth Ages 5 years to 14 years) Started Nov 16/16 to Mar/16 



 

Starting in January 2017  

Monday Boys group and girls group will alternate these groups:  

Thursday youth Cultural group 5:00 pm to 7 pm (Flyers for these groups will be posted with more information)  

 

Shield program:  Starting in the New year 2016 with RCMP and Barbara Bernard this program will be with the 

grade 7 & 8 students in Mount Stewart School more information when dates and times are set. 

 

êêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêêê 

Message from Shannis Gray, Mental Health & Addictions Clinician  

 

As the Mental Health & Addictions Clinician with Abegweit First Nation, I would like to take the opportunity to 

extend my services to the community for the upcoming year. The following is a list of services that are currently 

being provided. Please note, however, that service delivery in the New Year may go above and beyond what is 

list here, depending on community needs. 

ü Individual counseling  (one-on-one clinical counseling regarding personal & interpersonal concerns, 

family dynamics, alcohol & substance abuse, IRS experience, while delivering various therapeutic 

approaches in developing healthier coping mechanisms) 

ü Collateral Interviewing/counseling  (extended counseling and support to the family members of the 

clients who are receiving Mental Health and Addiction services) 

ü Group educational sessions  (facilitate groups of multiple individuals facing similar concerns who come 

together to support one another in healing)  

ü Referrals  to community based resources & external resources (psychiatry, psychology, treatment centres, 

and traditional/cultural services) 

 

If you are interested in scheduling an appointment, please do not hesitate to contact Shannis Gray at Abegweit 

Miõkmaq First Nation Wellness Centre at (902) 676-3007. Thank you, Welaõlin, Shannis Gray M.S.W, R.S.W 

 

 

 

Government funding helps create Indigenous cultural tourism space  

Learning about Mi'kmaq  culture first-hand will become part of the P.E.I. tourism experience with the creation of 

an Indigenous cultural tourism space in Cavendish. The Mi'kmaq Confederacy of P.E.I. developed the space on 

behalf of the L ennox Island First Nation and Abegweit First Nation. 

 

The space, located in the visitor information in Cavendish, 

will allow visitors to experience the Indigenous culture first-

hand by engaging with Mi'kmaq  artisans through product 

displays, demonstrations, and performances. 

 

Both the federal and provincial governments are investing in 

the tourism project, announced Thursday by MP Wayne 

Easter and Economic Development and Tourism Minister 

Heath MacDonald.  

In the News 



 

 

 

Minister Carolyn Bennett visits PEI for Annual Leadership Meeting  

The leaders from the three orders of government with responsibility for 

Indigenous issues on Prince Edward Island met this week in 

Charlottetown. 

  

Lead representatives from Federal, Provincial and Indigenous 

governments meet annually to review their Partnership Agreement and 

discuss issues of shared importance such as Aboriginal and treaty rights, 

land and resource use, joint initiatives and the enhancement of 

programs and services for the Aboriginal population of Prince Edward 

Island. 

  

òIt was a pleasure to welcome Minister Bennett to Prince Edward Island, 

introduce her to our communities and share our concerns,ó said Chief Brian 

Francis of the Abegweit First Nation. òBoth Minister Bennett and Premier 

MacLauchlan demonstrated a sincere interest in addressing Indigenous 

issues on Prince Edward Island.ó 

  

After meeting with Premier MacLauchlan, who is also Minister responsible 

for Aboriginal Affairs, Minis ter Bennett embarked on a tour of 

environmental and business enterprises on the Scotchfort Reserve with 

Chief Francis and Chief Ramjattan. 

  

 òWe welcome the renewed spirit of partnership with the Government of 

Canada,ó said Chief Matilda Ramjattan of Lennox Island First Nation. òIt is 

our hope that these initial talks and a strengthened relationship will lead to 

increased investments in critical community-level programs and the 

advancement of our rights as the Islandõs Indigenous people.ó 

  

Chief Ramjattan and Chief Francis are the co-Chairs of the Miõkmaq Confederacy of PEI, an organization 

established to advance the Aboriginal and treaty rights of the PEI Miõkmaq and whose role includes representing 

the Islandõs First Nations in matters related to Intergovernmental Affairs, and advancing outcomes for their 

community members, on and off Reserve.  

 

 

 
 
 

 



Bonshaw trail naming honours Miõkmaq heritage 

The traditions and history of Prince Edward Islandõs First Nations will 

be recognized with the naming of the main trail at the newly-

expanded Bonshaw Provincial Park. 

  

Transportation, Infrastructure and Energy Minister Paula Biggar joined 

Chief Brian Francis of Abegweit First Nation and Chief Matilda 

Ramjattan of Lennox Island First Nation to officially designate the 

parkõs main trail as Ji'ka'we'katik Trail ð after the traditional Miõkmaq 

name for the West River. Jiõkaõweõkatik means òthe place where bass 

are plentifuló in Miõkmaq. 

  

òThe expanded park and trail system at Bonshaw will allow Islanders 

to spend time experiencing and enjoying our provinceõs natural 

heritage. It is fitting to acknowledge the Miõkmaq people ð the first 

Islanders ð as a part of this park,ó Minister Biggar said. 

òJi'ka'we'katik Trail will be the main connection to a four-season trail 

system covering 25 kilometres within this expanded park.ó 

  

Bonshaw Park has been expanded greatly in recent years and consists of more than 400 acres of riverfront land.  

  

The Bonshaw Hills Public Lands Committee has been instrumental in the development of the park and 

construction of many kilometres of new trails. An accessible, natural play playground is being developed at the 

park, with official opening of the playground and expanded park trail system anticipated in 2017.    

  

òWe are delighted to have this main trail named to honour the Miõkmaq heritage of the islandó, said Chief Brian 

Francis. òAll of Prince Edward Island is traditional Miõkmaq territory and the Indigenous Miõkmaq have been here for 

over 10,000 years. It is an appropriate gesture that this trail system incorporates a name from our languageó. 

  

òThe name given to this trail is an important reflection of the culture of our peopleó, said Chief Matilda Ramjattan. 

òIt is vital that all Islanders be exposed to our traditions and language, and this trail represents a step in that 

directionó. 

 

 

Cavendish Farms Supports the Fish Friends Program  

Cavendish Farms has donated $35,000 to the Abegweit Conservation Society in support of their Fish Friends 

program. This donation will support the education  of Prince Edward Island youth on the production of local fish 

species and stream enhancement. 

  

òCavendish Farms continues to support the Fish Friends program because educating our youth on conservation 

of natural habitats and biodiversity is fundamental to the protection of our environment for future generations,ó 

said Robert K. Irving, president of Cavendish Farms. òWe are proud to support the Abegweit Conservation Society 

and the programs they provide to help create a sustainable future.ó 

  



 

 

The Fish Friends program allows elementary 

schools in the province to get involved in the 

process of aquaculture. Each participating school 

is provided 100 salmon eggs and a curriculum. 

The program provides the equipment, including a 

fish tank, filter and chiller to house the salmon 

eggs until they hatch. Once hatched, a field trip is 

planned for fish release into local rivers. Last year 

more than a dozen schools participated in the 

program. 

  

"Abegweit First Nation is pleased to partner with 

Cavendish Farms on this very important program 

in the schools," said Chief Brian Francis. "The 

program teaches important environmental 

concepts that the youth will carry with them for the 

rest of their lives." 

 

AAYES 10 Year Anniversary �³�$�E�R�U�L�J�L�Q�D�O���<�R�X�W�K���S�U�R�W�H�F�W�L�Q�J���W�K�H�L�U���I�X�W�X�U�H�����W�R�G�D�\�´ 

It has been 10 years since MCPEI-Employment Services 

partnered with the community to provide this program. The 

goal of the program is to work with youth in grades 7 & 8 to 

provide them with training in leadership skills, creating an 

intergenerational outreach and learning more about their 

culture. We would like to thank all the adult advisors who 

have volunteered over the years to ensure this program 

maintained a key objective òcommunity involvement and 

social responsibilityó.  

 

A number of activiti es were sponsored by the group such as Annual Apple Picking, Kensington Haunted Mansion,  

Elders Dinner, Paint-balling, Elders Bingo, Easter Egg Hunt, Movie Nights etc. The new 2016 Executive Board is 

Colby Bernard, Maria Jadis & Sage Jadis! We look forward to see what they have planned.  

 

Special thanks to Amber Jadis who has volunteered with AYES for the past 10 years also thank you to Deana 

Beaton for the many years of support and guidance she has given to the program. Thank you to everyone that 

has been involved and continues to be involved in AAYES.  

 
 
 
 
 

 


